Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Public Hearing/Regular Meeting

September 8, 2005 ~ 7:00 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearing/Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on September 8, 2005.
Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Libby Andrews-Henson.
Absent:
Councilman Jerry Countryman
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of September 8, 2005 to order at 7:37 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Reverend Carr of the Thompson Chapel AME Zion Church provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Hearing – Temporary Moratorium of Major Residential Subdivisions
· Mayor Becker explained that the first order of business was a public hearing on adopting a temporary moratorium on major residential subdivisions; there has been some discussion on this in the past (May), there was some question on some procedural issues, and it was deemed to be a good idea to run this moratorium through our planning board for their review.  The council is following that recommendation by the planning board, which is to hold this public hearing and consider the temporary residential subdivision moratorium.    
· Charles Bowden – Pleasant Grove Road.  Mr. Bowden commented that he had a couple of concerns about the moratorium; on June the 9th the council voted the moratorium in and a lawsuit/injunction was filed against the town.  Mr. Bowden understood from a Monroe attorney that the judge ruled in favor of the plaintiffs (against the town).    Mr. Bowden stated that the people need an answer to what happened to that moratorium, what happened to the lawsuit, why the town is instituting another moratorium, and why there was a special meeting called on August the 24th.  The meeting may have been legally advertised, but it was poorly advertised; it was posted on the bulletin board out here, the newspapers were called, but there was not an article in the paper.  Mr. Bowden found it interesting that the meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m., an invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was done, Mr. Becker apparently read some information, and five minutes later your council closed meeting.  “That was surely a swift meeting and you know it kind of raised my suspicion why you done that; perhaps you didn’t need to do any more under the law, but you owe a lot to this community, especially the land owners whose property can be affected by the moratorium”, Mr. Bowden said.  Mr. Bowden further commented that he personally had no intention to develop his land, but it could come about that he had to and this would have direct affect on him.  Mr. Bowden agreed with anybody that says that if you develop your land that you’ve got responsibility to your neighbors, but he questioned why the special meeting was called, and why it was only a five minute meeting.  “I would ask in light of that and I’m not saying whether I am for or against.  I think I said I kind of left it open the last time, but I have mixed feelings about the moratorium.  Last time I felt surely that it was unfair what you did to the Bingham properties and I would hate to see the Bingham properties developed, because I use to hunt it years ago, you know, I have known Ms. Bingham all my life.  I would ask that after you have the public hearing, when you have the regular meeting that you do not vote on the moratorium tonight.  That you put it off at least one month, give people all the information you can and come back next month and make your decision.  To do anything otherwise tells me that you have an ulterior motive, you know, against your agenda, whatever it is, that is not necessary an interest to a lot of people in this community”, Mr. Bowden said.     
· Paul Brigham – 6809 McNeely Road.  Mr. Brigham commented that he was in favor of the moratorium.  Mr. Brigham use to work for the US geological survey, Department of the Interior for the Federal Government and then went to work with Mecklenburg County, Department of Environmental Protection where he worked in the storm water division dealing with water quality.  It was really poor water quality because Charlotte didn’t have a plan when it developed it; the water quality was already affected and then the storm water tax was brought in and millions of dollars was spent to address water quality at that point.  The habitat was being destroyed and the kids weren’t supposed to play in the creeks.  Mr. Brigham encouraged the town to talk to Charlotte-Mecklenburg, other towns, as well as the Town of Chapel Hill (they have a nice storm water program) and to have an idea of what you want Mineral Springs to be before you go and develop it, because once you develop it, it’s going to cost more money to get it back to the way you want it.  Mr. Brigham encouraged the town to slow down (it’s not about tax base).    
· David Myers – 6325 Pleasant Grove Road.  Mr. Myers commented that he was speaking on behalf of his wife Lisa and himself in support of the moratorium on large development in Mineral Springs while the town can study the best path of growth for the community.  Mr. Myers commented that planning is a good thing; every successful business plans their course of action in advance.  “The town has little input in the overall plan of the community after everything is already built, so now is the time to act.  I would think that even from a developer’s profitability standpoint that a planned community would offer more opportunity for desirability and value.  Current residents will also benefit from a community that is planned by those who have access to a multitude of data, in case studies from other communities that both did very well”, Mr. Myers said.   Mr. Myers further commented that the town council has the vision and leadership to get control of the situation now and we applaud their effort.   
· Marty Connell – 5811 Cross Point Court.  Mr. Connell spoke in favor of the moratorium.  Mr. Connell explained that one of the reasons he decided to speak was because of something that happened over the weekend in his neighborhood.   Five or six families got together to grill burgers and stuff (a lot of these families being new to the community within the past three or four years), and as they were talking about why they moved to this area they realized that everybody moved here for the exact same reason; they wanted some place that would have a little bit of breathing room, where it looks like their community was very close knit, and that there seemed to be a lot of control in the growth.  After reading in the paper this past weekend of all of the homes that are on the books to be built (thousands in Waxhaw, hundreds in Wesley Chapel, thousands in Monroe), and yet when they got to Mineral Springs it was like a hundred and something that’s yet to be approved; those numbers look very intriguing.  Mr. Connell commented that people were thinking that Mineral Springs is the community they would want to move into because there is control of growth.  Mr. Connell commented that before that growth can happen it’s a very good idea to put a moratorium in place, because we can use some planning.  Mr. Connell commented that he was not against growth, but he is for some intelligent growth where we have what we have now with some lots with some decent land as well as keeping some trees up.  Mr. Connell further commented that there are not many places like this left and he appreciated the town taking the time to make sure that we grow the right way.      
· Peggy Philbrick – 4618 New Town Road.  Ms. Philbrick stated that she was not here tonight as a spokesperson for RFRG [Residents For Responsible Growth] or any other group, but as a private citizen who lives in the area.  Ms. Philbrick commented that unfortunately she does not live within the town limits of Mineral Springs, but she is directly impacted by what happens in Mineral Springs, because she lives very close.  Ms. Philbrick commended the town council, the planning and zoning board, all of those people who have been involved in making some of the decisions that Mineral Springs has had in regards to growth.  The officials in this town have upheld their commitment to the principles under which this town was incorporated and that is something that is rare to see, “because we have seen those principles gone by the wayside in other municipalities in the county”.  Ms. Philbrick commented that common sense in regard to development is critical if we are going to maintain our quality of life.  Ms. Philbrick felt that here in Mineral Springs there has been a very responsible approach taken in establishing an eighteen month limited time moratorium to step back and look at the community, go to the drawing board and say this is what we want our community to look like and this is how we can do this responsibly and make it work for everybody that lives here, those that live here now, those who live in an adjacent community and those people that choose to live here in the future.  Ms. Philbrick stated that she saw a town that has made a commitment to maintain the quality of life for everyone, not just a few individuals.  Ms. Philbrick is in favor of the moratorium and feels like that the town has taken the steps necessary to ensure that quality of life and that they have gone above and beyond in looking to see what our community needs are for development; they are really encouraging growth, they want that growth done in a responsible manner so that it does not destroy the ecologic system of the environment and all those different things that make the Mineral Springs area and Union County unique and special.   
· Mike Helms – 6318 Waxhaw Highway.  Mr. Helms commented that he appreciated what we have/had and hopes to appreciate what we will have.  Mr. Helms commented that he did support the incorporation of Mineral Springs, not because he wanted to see a lot of growth or zero growth, (it would be foolish to think that we could stop growth entirely) but we would be foolish to think that we can’t control what happens, and that is why Mr. Helms supports the moratorium.  Mr. Helms further commented that he encouraged the town to continue with the eighteen month moratorium not to completely stop the growth that is already planned (or that someone would want to plan), but to give time to assess what we have, what we can do with what we have, and the best way to use what we have.   Mr. Helms appreciated what has been done so far.       
· Ed Jackson – Moorefield Drive, Matthews, NC.  Mr. Jackson explained that the neighborhood that he lives in has open space behind his house all the way down the road, which he has enjoyed; “it’s been nice having open space there”.  One day they found out that somebody was going to buy the land and build on it with their road being right at the back of Mr. Jackson’s property.  The people in the neighborhood are upset and think they can’t do that, but while Mr. Jackson enjoyed it not being developed, he understands that it’s their property; if he wanted to buy it he could have.  Mr. Jackson commented that he thought the town just did a moratorium and asked what was different about this one; it still has the concession for if it’s greater that six acres.  What if you have one lot that needs a private drive, that’s a major subdivision?  This seems kind of outrageous to Mr. Jackson.   The zoning policies are rules to play by and the rules need to be the same for everybody; if you’re playing a game and somebody gets mad in the middle of the game, you can’t stop and change the rules.  That is what the town is trying to do here; they are saying okay we want to stop the game, and change the rules.  If you are not going to change the rules then what’s the whole point.  Mr. Jackson commented that he was in the minority probably, but the property owners and the minorities have rights too and we have written zoning laws.  Mr. Jackson asked why can’t we just use it; why do we have to stop it?       
· Carrington Price – 3830 Potter Road South.  Ms. Price referred to this Sunday’s article in the Union Observer titled Houses Just Keep Coming where it states that    twenty thousand houses have been approved to be built in Western and Central Union County alone during the County’s moratorium.  Ms. Price commented that she was personally tired of developers, lawyers and others from outside our community coming in and insulting our intelligence by telling us that we do not have a problem; “clearly they have not done their research, because the problem exists on every border of this community and it affects us everyday”.  Developers and their lawyers want you to believe that they will help our community by providing a greater tax base.  They’ll give us that, but without tighter restrictions these developers will come in, they’ll rape our land, build their structures, and leave.  We will be left with the aftermath of (1) the added burden on our schools with over sixteen hundred and seventy eight new students alone based on the eight hundred and thirty nine houses being built in the four neighborhoods that border Mineral Springs (Briar Crest, Tuscany on Billy Howey, Shannon Vista on Shannon Road, and Stonebridge); (2) the increased traffic of at least six hundred and seventy eight more cars based on these same eight hundred and thirty nine houses and the costs to maintain their roads, because neighborhood roads become the county problem once the development is complete with the need to widen/add/maintain existing roads due to increased traffic; (3) an increased demand on the fire and police departments with the potential for more crime; (4) more runoff and flooding issues, because the developers have modified or taken away the natural landscape that once afforded the runoff and in the case of Billy Howey Road, they are filling in the floodplain probably to build on it, if you ask why anyone was allowed to build in the City of New Orleans, which has always been prone to flooding then you should ask the same here; (5) infrastructure and the maintenance thereof cost money which ultimately comes from you and me in higher taxes, to think otherwise is naïve.  Ms. Price commented that the community must band together and take control over our own destiny.  Ms. Price reminded those present of her favorite song that goes like this “don’t it always seem to go you don’t know what you got ‘til its gone, they paved paradise to put up a parking lot” and stated that she wanted her legacy to be that she did everything she could to protect our paradise here in Mineral Springs and urged the council to vote in favor of the moratorium, so that we can develop a plan of controlled growth while keeping the rural feel that we all love.  
· Bill Price – 3830 Potter Road South.  Mr. Price commented that while he doesn’t necessarily always believe what the Union Observer, the Charlotte Observer or the Enquirer-Journal says, he has done some research and this is fact; there are twenty thousand new homes presently being built in Western and Central Union County.  Mr. Price spoke in favor of the moratorium.  Mr. Price explained that they do get complaints periodically that the Steeplechase generates about twenty five hundred cars that come in between the hours of generally ten o’clock and seven o’clock on one Saturday a year; that’s twenty five hundred cars that go up and down Providence Road and Highway 75 and terminate here at the farm and they leave.  Mr. Price added that he would do math for you based on the twenty thousand homes that are to be built (or are presently being built in our sector of Union County), which will bring approximately eighty thousand people amounting to forty thousand cars, because on average every household will have two vehicles.  On average every home will generate approximately two children, which will be forty thousand children, which will require approximately fifteen new schools needing to be built between now and the next three to four years; Union County isn’t even talking about building fifteen new schools right now.  Mr. Price asked where they are going to put everyone.  Mr. Price commented that in addition to the forty thousand cars that we have added, we will also need to add eight hundred new school buses (state expense) on the roads pushing around forty to fifty kids.  Mr. Price further commented that yes they put their land in a conservation easement, but he felt it was for an unselfish reason, not for tax purposes; the land is worth over twenty thousand dollars an acre as it sits, and it was bought for thirty four hundred dollars an acre.  When it was put in a conservation easement they generated less than a quarter of what it was worth in tax opportunity that is now lost forever.  “We did that because we thought it was a good thing for the community.  I urge everyone of you to think about what I thought we already voted on, which we did vote on, which you all voted on and I encourage you to continue to do the right thing for us, not for yourselves, not for the few, but for the many.  All we’re doing here tonight is taking a deep breath, that is all we are doing, we are not stopping communities, we’re not putting anybody out of work”, Mr. Price said.  “I am for a moratorium, I’m for taking a deep breath, I’m excited about the opportunity that Mineral Springs is being unique to Union County and I think that is what is going to make us special”, Mr. Price said additionally.      
· Tom Iyoob – 2705 Valley Farm Road.  Mr. Iyoob commented that he had been a member of the community now for about ten years and is encouraged tonight to see a lot of new people speaking and those people are speaking for the moratorium.  Mr. Iyoob spoke in favor of the moratorium tonight as he did at the last hearing remaining even more committed to the moratorium for several reasons; the action that the council took is consistent with what the county did and with what some of the surrounding communities did, which happened very shortly after we passed our resolution (it was in the works and being talked about), the infrastructure in Western Union County is really not able to handle the growth that is happening here, the roads, schools, the entire infrastructure is stressed, as well as the water quality is stressed.  Mr. Iyoob commented that he is not against growth, “I am for growth”, but that growth has to be responsible and well planned so that we don’t end up with the problems that they had in Atlanta and Charlotte.   Mr. Iyoob asked that the council consider that while most of the folks this evening spoke for the moratorium (consistent with the last meeting), those folks that spoke against it don’t live in the community and while they may have an interest in the community, they don’t live in the community.   “Once all the developers make their money, the landowner makes their money and leave; we’re left with that problem and my children, your children, the next fifteen or twenty years we’re going to have to pay for that, so I think this is a very responsible thing that the community is doing and I encourage them to continue with that”, Mr. Iyoob said.  Mr. Iyoob added that he thought the council/planning board is doing a fine job in making sure that the growth that is coming is responsible and encouraged the council to hold the line with what they voted last time.     
· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing at 8:14 p.m.  
3.
Public Comments – 8:14
· Comments were heard from the following:

· Charles Bowden – Pleasant Grove Road.
· Carrington Price – 3830 Potter Road South.
4.
Approval of the Regular Meeting Minutes from August 11, 2005 and the Special Meeting Minutes from August 24, 2005 – 8:20
· Councilman Blythe requested that the minutes of this meeting show that there is a correction on page 19 under item 6A – Update from Carmel Brothers on the Former Victoria Ridge Subdivision Plat; the vote shows that there were five ayes and no nays when there should have been one nay.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the August 11, 2005 minutes as amended and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker commented that a member of the public questioned the brevity of the August 24th special meeting, which was called pursuant to the General Statutes.  The purpose of the meeting was simply to fulfill the obligation under the law to call for a public hearing after receiving input from the Mineral Springs Planning Board on the moratorium ordinance.   That was the only business transacted at that meeting, as well as the only business permitted to be transacted at that meeting based on the agenda provided for the meeting under the law.      

· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to accept the August 24, 2005 special meeting minutes and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

5.
Tax Collector’s Report – 8:23
· Libby Andrews-Henson reported on the tax collections for the month of August 2005.  The 1999 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $25,485.46 with a balance due of $233.96 on 15 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2000 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $34,155.30 with a balance due of $265.93 on 23 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2001 tax report showed additional collections of $16.48 of which $7.14 were late fees leaving the actual tax collected $9.34.  Total tax collected is $36,397.99 with a balance due of $294.19 on 29 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2002 tax report showed additional collections of $46.13 of which $15.86 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $30.27.  Total tax collected is $36,100.72 with a balance due of $876.01 on 52 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 tax report showed additional collections of $43.98 of which $13.71 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $30.27.  Total tax collected is $34,154.07 with a balance due of $689.49 on 54 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections of $7.20 of which $.44 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $6.76.    Total tax collected is $794.53 with a balance due of $166.22 on 34 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  The 2004 tax report showed additional collections of $161.31 of which $30.10 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $131.21.  Total tax collected is $40,827.30 with a balance due of $2,042.18 on 66 properties.  A list of the 2004 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

6.
Finance Officer’s Report – 8:27
· Mayor Becker directed the council to the August cash flow report for FY 2005, which showed revenues totaling $5,414.04 and expenditures totaling $5,943.00.  The year-to-date report shows total income of $7,288.71 and total expenditures of $15,820.92.  The account balance history report shows a general fund balance of $571,000.  The budget comparison shows that the town is within budget in every department.  The year-to-date for FY 2004 shows total revenues of $180,647.96 and total expenditures of $85,284.73.  The August cash flow report for FY 2004 showed a sales/use tax distribution from the state in the amount of $1,624.52 and an office expenditure of $86.63.  The budget comparison shows that the town is within budget in all departments for FY 2004.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the finance report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

7.
Consideration of Calling for a Temporary Moratorium on Major Residential Subdivisions – 8:32
· Mayor Becker explained that a public hearing was held tonight on this item and pointed out the draft moratorium ordinance was in the council agenda packet.  Mayor Becker explained that the reason for the second moratorium was because there had been some question of whether there was proper planning board review of the moratorium ordinance adopted in May 2005.   Mayor Becker commented that he felt that the council followed all applicable laws and that that moratorium was properly adopted; however, there is a question in the courts, which is in the position to make decisions on that.   Pending those court decisions the town thought it best to go to the planning board to address some of the concerns expressed about planning board review, have the planning board review it, and then have the town council adopt an equivalent ordinance at this time if they choose to.  Mayor Becker added that the ordinance that was adopted in May is being enforced pending court decision; however, if it is the court’s decision to render that moratorium invalid, the council adopting another moratorium ordinance tonight would keep it enforced for the remaining period of time that it was originally called for.  Mayor Becker explained that it was recommended that the council consider adding the language “or until the enactment of new zoning and subdivision ordinances, whichever is sooner” to the last paragraph of the draft ordinance where it says “now therefore be it ordained this ordinance is being called for from September 8th 2005 until November 1st 2006”.  The recommended language would allow the moratorium to terminate prior to November 1st if the UNCC project is completed, the land use plan is updated, and the ordinances have amendments completed; which is the purpose of the moratorium.   Councilwoman Critz brought to the council’s attention a letter that was sent by Nancy Rutherford (who is out of town presently) that says the Rutherford’s are in favor of the moratorium specifically because of the opportunity the town has with the UNCC group and the unique planning opportunity that the town has.  Councilwoman Critz commented that this is an opportunity for the town to bring together the leaders that have been elected, the planning board members that have been appointed by the council, and have community residents involved in these meetings so that they can all balance one another.  Councilwoman Critz further commented that the town’s zoning ordinance was never complete, but a foundation from which to build on.  Councilwoman Neill explained that she had invited Mr. Rusty Rozzell, the Water Quality Manager from Mecklenburg County to speak tonight, but he was unable to be here.  Councilwoman Neill shared some of his comments in that he was very complimentary in what Mineral Springs was trying to do and said that the town was very wise to implement policies specific to the Mineral Springs community.  Mr. Rozzell commented that by the council taking on this project for the town it demonstrated their concern in the best interest of the town.  It is wise to slow down, think it through, and to do what is right; bad planning gets bad development.  Councilwoman Neill added that Mr. Rozzell has twenty-five years of experience in water quality and for the most part Mecklenburg County is playing catch up for all of those years of bad planning.  Mr. Rozzell stressed the importance of trees.  Councilwoman Neill commented that it is essential to the survival of our town to stop the subdivision process and get this right; we need policies in place to protect our creeks, our watershed resources, a tree ordinance to protect our tree canopy, we need a master plan for sewer and water, we need erosion control and a environmental impact study, the town has no policy specific to the lay of the land, we need time to get the study done.  Councilman Blythe pointed out that he wanted to make it totally clear that he voted for the first moratorium and later found out that he wasn’t given the whole truth (some facts were left out).  This may or may not have made any difference in whether Councilman Blythe supported the moratorium; however, he was disappointed that the council was not kept informed of the things that go on during the month.  Councilman Blythe further commented that from that standpoint he had no problem with the moratorium, though he has a problem with the way that it was handled, “it was ramrodded through”; however, he did not understand that was happening and he voted for it.  Councilman Blythe added that he will not vote in favor of this moratorium, not because he is against the moratorium, but because of the way that it has been handled.  Councilman Blythe stated that we have had six years to study and have not done any studying.  Councilman Blythe commented that he was not against critiquing anything, “whether it be zoning, whether it be, whatever it might be needed to be done, but I am against the way that we handle it in this council”.   Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the ordinance as amended with the language of referring time to the enactment of the zoning/subdivision ordinances and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion carried as follows:



Ayes:  Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: Blythe
· The temporary moratorium ordinance is as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS
ORDINANCE TO DECLARE A TEMPORARY MORATORIUM ON MAJOR RESIDENTIAL 

SUBDIVISION DEVELOPMENT

O-2005-02

 

WHEREAS, a public hearing on the question of declaring a moratorium on Major Residential Subdivision Development was held at the Town Hall at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department on September 8, 2005 at 7:30 p.m. after being advertised in the Monroe Enquirer-Journal on August 28, 2005 and September 4, 2005; and

 


WHEREAS, the Town Council of Mineral Springs will undertake a land use plan for the Town of Mineral Springs; pending completion and adoption of the land use plan, the Town will implement the goals and objectives of the land use plan by considering necessary changes to the Town’s ordinances; and

 

WHEREAS, the Town desires that there be uniformity and consistency in land use and development in the Town of Mineral Springs; and

 

WHEREAS, the Town of Mineral Springs desires to identify and protect natural, cultural, and historical resources within the town; and

 

WHEREAS, a land use plan for the Town of Mineral Springs will be prepared and available for consideration on or about June 1, 2006; and

WHEREAS, necessary changes to the Town’s land use ordinances will be prepared and available for consideration on or about November 1, 2006; and

 

WHEREAS, the delay in further Major Residential Subdivision Development in the Town of Mineral Springs, until the land use plan has been adopted and necessary changes to the Town’s ordinances have been considered, will promote the best interest of the welfare of the citizens of the Town of Mineral Springs.

 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it ordained by the Mineral Springs Town Council that a moratorium is declared on (1) the receipt and processing of major residential subdivision sketch plan submissions, and (2) major residential preliminary and/or final subdivision plat approval within the zoning jurisdiction of the Town of Mineral Springs from September 8, 2005 until November 1, 2006, or until the enactment of new zoning/subdivision ordinances, whichever occurs first.

 


BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED, that: 

1. Notwithstanding any other provision of this ordinance, any major residential subdivisions that have already received preliminary plat approval by the town council of the Town of Mineral Springs prior to the date of adoption of this ordinance may be modified and processed after adoption of this ordinance, provided that any such modification results in a lesser number of lots than originally approved, and provided that any offers, dedications, and other representations made to the Town of Mineral Springs during the original plat approval process are retained; and
2. In the case of any proposed subdivision of land in the zoning jurisdiction of the Town of Mineral Springs that qualifies as a "major subdivision" under Section 112 of the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance solely because the tract to be subdivided is greater than six (6) acres in size and that in all other respects qualifies as a "minor subdivision", such subdivision shall be permitted to take place while this ordinance is in effect by following the procedures set forth for "Minor Subdivision Plat Approval" in the Mineral Springs Subdivision Ordinance; and

3. For any subdivision application, the processing of which is interrupted under the terms of this ordinance and for which a complete sketch plan has been submitted prior to the effective date of this ordinance, the Town shall refund to such applicant within thirty (30) days of the effective date of this ordinance all fees associated with such submission that were paid by the applicant to the Town.

4. This ordinance shall be effective upon adoption.

ADOPTED this 8th day of September, 2005.








------------------------------------








Frederick Becker, Mayor

Attest:

-----------------------------------

            Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

8.
Report on the Petro Express in Mineral Springs – 8:52
· Mayor Becker reported that the town’s zoning ordinance defines a convenience store as a 3,000 square foot or less facility that sells convenience items that may or may not sell gas, which is closed between the hours of midnight and 6:00 a.m.  This is the only reference to business hours in the zoning ordinance.  This was not an issue when Wayne Baker ran the SavWay since it closed early, but when Petro Express bought the store it was being operated all night.  The Zoning Administrator was made aware of the situation by a council member who had received a call from a resident asking if the store was supposed to be open all night.   A notice of violation was hand delivered to Petro Express.  Mayor Becker was made aware of the situation by the Mineral Springs Postmaster at which point he went to the Petro Express and spoke with the Assistant Manager and was then put in contact with the District Manager, Mr. Jerry Craig.  Mayor Becker commented that they gave him some compelling reasons why it was a good idea to have the Petro Express open 24 hours; they were getting a lot of police presence in those predawn hours, and the Mineral Springs Petro Express sells an unusually large number of grocery items.  Mayor Becker suggested to Mr. Craig that Petro Express bring this to the planning board and town council for consideration of a text amendment to the zoning ordinance.  
9.
Update on Zoning Ordinance Violations – 9:01
· Mayor Becker explained that based on some requests that were discussed last month via the Zoning Administrator on how to codify some of the procedures a little better on how complaints are followed up on; how they are enforced.  There are two memos in the agenda packet from Nadine Bennett.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she thought this was well discussed by the planning board as standard operating procedures and she would vote to approve it as submitted.  Mayor Becker explained that one of the sticking points was that the procedure is and always has been that if any member of the public thinks there is a zoning ordinance violation they can contact the Zoning Administrator to file a complaint.  One of the problems with that is that COG is paid on a contract basis ($63.00 per hour), so the Zoning Administrator was concerned because a violation can’t be issued without reasonable cause.  A member of the planning board temporarily volunteered to look at the complaints, as well as taking digital photos and report back to the Zoning Administrator.  Councilman Blythe asked if the fines were enforceable.  Mayor Becker responded that our attorney had advised the council several months ago not to attempt to attach a lien, but simply when the fines reached a point where compliance was clearly not being attempted that the council would determine whether or not a civil action suit needed to be filed.  Attorney Bobby Griffin added that was what the statutory authority is for the enforcement of fines; you have to go to court for the enforcement of fines, the Zoning Administrator levies the fine and the enforcement is left to the courts.  The town has the fines set out; the Zoning Administrator identifies the violation (which has to be proven in court if they are to be enforced) and it is up to the council as to when you want to enforce the levying of the fine.  Some people abate the violation upon a notice.  Mayor Becker commented that a vote was not needed on the procedure; it was just clarification for the council.  This spells out the administrative steps that are supposed to be taken for any presumed violation.  The council discussed off premise signs.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out that the zoning ordinance states that any unauthorized or prohibited sign placed in a public right-of-way or placed on any other public property may be removed and destroyed without prior notification of the sign ordinance.        
10.
Consideration of Member Agreement and Resolution for Participation in Interlocal Risk Financing Fund of North Carolina – 9:18
· Mayor Becker explained that the League of Municipalities has changed their resolution of membership and are requesting the town to readopt the resolution of membership participation of the Interlocal risk financing fund of North Carolina.  Councilman Blythe made a motion to adopt resolution and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

 11.
Consideration of Appointing a Stakeholders Group for the UNCC Project – 9:20    
· Mayor Becker explained that Mr. David Walters had asked the council to put together a stakeholders group (different members of the community, council members, planning board members, and major landowners).  Mayor Becker asked the council for guidance on how to populate this group before the next council meeting so that the group can go to UNCC or be available at the September 29th public presentation.  There was a consensus of the council to advertise in the newsletter, each council member will recommend one or two individuals, and a called meeting will be held in order to populate the group.  
· Mayor Becker explained that the UNCC professors suggested that instead of the town revising the 2000 survey to send out to the residents that the town send out the same survey so that they can see trends of what the public census is five years later (why compare apples to oranges?).   Mayor Becker pointed out that in the agenda packet was a copy of the letter that we sent out in 2000, and a draft of a letter that is a spin-off so that we can explain what the reason for this survey is.  Mayor Becker asked what the council would want to decide, and if this is the approach to take; get it done so that the professors have this input in October.  The survey will be tabulated by UNCC, but the town will be responsible for printing, enveloping, and mailing.  The costs for the survey would be charged to the planning department.  Councilman Blythe asked if the council could continue this to the called meeting.  Mayor Becker responded favorably.  Councilman Blythe made a motion to not make a final decision on mailing the survey out until the special meeting and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· Mayor Becker asked if the council wanted to schedule the special meeting at this time.  Attorney Bobby Griffin suggested that the council had the option of continuing this meeting rather than calling a special meeting.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the town council meet prior to the September 19, 2005 planning board meeting.  The town council would meet at 6:30 p.m.     
12.
Other Business - 9:32 
· Councilwoman Mabe informed the council that everything is finally lined up for the holiday ornaments.  
13.
Adjournment – 9:33
· Councilman Blythe made a motion to recess the meeting until 6:30 p.m., September 19th at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Critz, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill
Nays: None

· The meeting was recessed at 9:34 p.m.
· The continuation of this meeting will be at 6:30 p.m. on September 19, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  

September 19, 2005

Continuation of 

September 8, 2005 

Town Council Meeting

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in continuation of the September 8, 2005 in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 6:30 p.m. on September 19, 2005

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Jerry Countryman Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, and Town Clerk Vicky Brooks.

Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Libby Andrews-Henson.

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the continued session of the September 8, 2005 Town Council Meeting back from recess at 6:35 p.m. on September 19, 2005.
Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to excuse Councilman Countryman from the first portion of this meeting held on September the 8th and to acknowledge that he is now here and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:
Blythe, Countryman Cureton, Mabe, and Neill



Nays:
None

Councilman Countryman made a motion to excuse Councilwoman Critz from this session of the meeting and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:
Blythe, Countryman Cureton, Mabe, and Neill



Nays:
None

11.
Consideration of Appointing a Stakeholders Group for the UNCC Project – September 19, 2005 - continued from September 8, 2005
· Mayor Becker explained that the council left off on item number 11 which was expanded a little bit in order to appoint stakeholders and to look at a process for getting stakeholders to volunteer.  Mayor Becker explained that the memo did go out in the newsletter although some people may have not gotten it until today and asked if the council had any ideas on the calls that the clerk might get expressing interest.  Councilman Blythe asked if there was a limit.  Mayor Becker responded that there really was not, it is just a question of space; we would like to have a good cross section in this informal group.    The stakeholders group will stay convened during this process and may do some further meeting (in addition to the public presentations/class participation); they will probably establish a meeting schedule once populated.   Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to have a drop dead date of application for the stakeholders group to be called into Vicky no later than September 30th and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:
Blythe, Countryman Cureton, Mabe, and Neill




Nays:
None
· Mayor Becker added that there was a suggestion that the council each come up with at least two members to submit to the clerk.  Councilwoman Cureton suggested Valerie Coffey.  Councilwoman Mabe suggested Daryl Mabe.  Councilwoman Neill suggested Nancy Rutherford and Joe Keziah.  Mayor Becker suggested Bill Price and Tom Iyoob.  Councilman Blythe suggested John Bishop and Rufus Coffey.  Councilwoman Critz sent in her suggestions of Cyndi Ashley and Lisa Myers.    Mayor Becker requested that if Councilman Countryman could come up with a couple names to get them into Vicky by September 30th.  

· Mayor Becker explained that the other item that was related to this topic was to get the survey out as quickly as we can and according to the professors substantially unchanged.  Mayor Becker commented that he had originally thought that the town should rework the original survey, but the professors felt that the town should keep it relevant to the original one so that they can spot trends.  Mayor Becker noted that he had done a population study (handed to council) showing that we have a population of approximately 2,500 now.  When the original survey went out the estimated population was no more than 1,631; that is an increase of approximately 900 more people.  Councilwoman Neill commented that the town should honor David Walters’ request; it is wise to compare apples to apples.   Mayor Becker explained that in their first quarter the students will be information gathering, so the survey going out right away and getting it back at the end of the second month will allow the students the best opportunity to see what some of the local opinions are.  Councilman Countryman noted that rewriting the survey might address different issues that could be seen as confusing both by the people that would answer the survey and the folks at UNCC that are going to administer the survey.  Mayor Becker asked what council feelings were on the draft cover letter.   Councilwoman Mabe suggested that it not highlight that the survey was lengthy.  Councilman Countryman suggested that some wording be put in the letter about how important the survey is.  Mayor Becker omitted the words “While the survey is somewhat lengthy” and replaced it with “Your response is extremely important to the future of your town”.  The consensus of the council was that no signatures were necessary on the cover letter.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the town should be able use the bulk permit to mail the survey out.   Councilwoman Neill made a motion to use the letter as amended tonight, the survey identical with the date updated and to get it out as soon as we can and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:
Blythe, Countryman Cureton, Mabe, and Neill



Nays:
None
4.
Approval of the Regular Meeting Minutes from August 11, 2005 and the Special Meeting Minutes from August 24, 2005 – September 19, 2005 - continued from September 8, 2005 
· Mayor Becker explained that this was not new business because it is part of what was discussed earlier in the meeting on the approval of the minutes.  Mayor Becker was notified by the clerk that the council had amended the minutes on September 8th (earlier in this meeting) to reflect a different vote than was recorded on one of the agenda items; Councilman Blythe had thought that the vote was recorded incorrectly.  Mayor Becker commented that the clerk had called saying that she had gone back and listened to the tape and did not hear a nay vote on that item.  Mayor Becker further commented that the council can’t amend the minutes incorrectly; they will have to amend the amendment again if the council and Councilman Blythe feel it was incorrectly amended.  Councilman Blythe commented that he was not going to argue with Ms. Brooks as far as whether she can hear it or not.  “I don’t really care if it’s amended on that or not, I just want the record to state in this meeting that I do oppose it”, Councilman Blythe said.  Mayor Becker noted that was the correct way to do it and there should be a motion to approve the minutes as written.  Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the August 11, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion carried as follows: 

Ayes:
Countryman, Cureton, Mabe, and Neill



Nays:
Blythe
13.
Adjournment – September 19, 2005 - continued from September 8, 2005
· There being no further business to be discussed Councilman Blythe made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:
Blythe, Countryman Cureton, Mabe, and Neill



Nays:
None
· The meeting was adjourned at 7:02 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting will be held on October 13, 2005 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  
Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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